Town of Phillipsburg

Planning Board Meeting
525 Warren Street
Minutes for Feb. 16, 2017
Mr. Kent Corcoran called the meeting to order at 7:10 pm. Mr. Corcoran led the meeting with the Pledge of Allegiance. Mr. Corcoran read the Open Public Meeting Acts Statement. Those Present were: Mayor Ellis, Councilman Piazza, Chairman Corcoran, Keith Zwicker, David P. Morrisette, Jennifer McBride, Dominick Vangeli, Rosanne Rohm, Darren Bodogh, and Bill Duffy. Also in attendance were William Mandry, Planning Board Attorney; Mr. Stan Schrek, Board Engineer; and Ms. Charee Carney, Recording Secretary.

OATH  OF ALLEGIANCE AND SWEARING IN OF NEW MEMBER
Mayor Ellis administered the oath of allegiance and office to Bernard Rooney. Mr. Rooney joined the planning board members. 
OLD BUSINESS –  Van Cleef presentation- Historic Preservation (cont.)
Angela Knowles, Professional Planner from Van Cleef, gave a brief description of the Phillipsburg historic preservation plan. She stated that she would like to coordinate with Ms. Carney for a public outreach for more public involvement.
Ms. Knowles’s brief summary and objectives of the Historic Preservation Plan:

· Indicates the location of significance of historic sites and districts, currently on the State and National Register
· Identifies standards and worthiness of historic sites and districts not on the State and National Register
· Funded  by the Highland’s Council
· Objectives - preserve the town’s history, capitalize on its past role as a major transportation center, incorporate historic preservation in future redevelopment, establish more ordinances and lay the ground work for areas like Union Square. 
· Lists the existing historic properties and landmarks. (The current historic district is along South Main Street to the hotdog stand but not north of that location, which she would like to change.) The Historic Preservation Commission would decide if properties are eligible to be registered. 

Ms. Knowles explained the Historic Site Survey, which lists properties on a survey that were derived from the State Historic Register with architectural significance in the area. They were compiled in this survey, guided by the State Historic Preservation guidelines. Ms. Knowles stated that hopefully a Historic Preservation Committee would be established so they can decide what would be included and then when we would do a historic district and would be identified. The historic preservation advisory commission prepares the survey of historic sites and has a guiding document. They can issue certificates of appropriateness, saying that the home owner meet the criteria. 

The Historic Preservation Committee would consist of 7 members 1 Class A and 2 Class B, have an architectural background or building and construction wise. It would be a volunteer board. Before the permits, the applicant would have to go to the Historic Preservation Committee and discuss the application and be approved or not. 
Issuance of a Landmark Impact Statement should be required before any permits and before work can commence. They would have to go in front of the Historic preservation commission. 

Mr. Duffy asked if the remodeling of the interior of the building would apply and Ms. Knowles stated it would not. It would probably require anything that is visible from the street. The back of the house would probably not be applicable. 

In conclusion, Ms. Knowles recommends that the board establish a Historic Preservation Commission, continue with the façade improvement program in Union Square and maybe other parts of the town, develop design guidelines for restoration of historic structures, have a survey of 400 plus buildings, develop a register of buildings of significant properties, buildings that should be registered (opinioned properties), coordinate with other towns initiatives, and consider working with government programs. 

Councilman Piazza asked if there is a possibly of placing the Heritage Trail under the Historic Preservation Plan. Ms. Knowles stated that she feels it would be a good idea to combine the two. Before we adopt any of these, Councilman Piazza stated, we would be taken more seriously if we had something like this in place. 
Mr. Rooney stated that Phillipsburg had the Morris Turnpike, that was the main route for the Revolutionary War and it went to Morristown. That was a major thoroughfare to central NJ and feels it should be included. It is on the old maps in the old library and with the historical society.
Ms. Knowles stated that she can include the language for this at the next presentation and can be discussed when there is a meeting for public comment. 

The board discussed the possibilities for the Historic Preservation Committee members. Mr. Duffy asked if the Historic Preservation Commission would include people from Phillipsburg or people from the outer lining districts. Councilman Piazza stated that he feels there are people in the Philipsburg area that are from Pohatcong, that are more than qualified to sit on the Board and would be unbiased. Mr. Duffy stated that there could be a political item if the town wanted something but some members weren’t in agreement and was also concerned about having nonresidents on the Historic Preservation Committee (it would make the town responsible for a commission that would not be necessarily be Phillipsburg residents). Councilman Piazza stated that the new members will have stakes in the town in one way or another. Chairman Corcoran stated that he does not approve of a board consisting of people that do not reside in the Town of Phillipsburg that can make decisions. 
Mr. Schrek stated that whoever is on the committee needs the respect of the people that are going to be listening to them and feels the plan needs to come quickly because of the new development happening now in the town of Phillipsburg. Councilman Piazza stated there are people who are investing in this town that should not be. Ms. Knowles stated that the town council would have to put it in the resolution, if they would like the board to be advisory or real power. 

Mayor Ellis stated that he put in a resolution already for Mr.Wenner, town attorney. Mayor Ellis suggested putting restrictions on the authority of the board members that are not Phillipsburg residents. Mr. Rooney suggested the nonresident members be a part of the advisory committee. Mr. Schrek stated the nonresidents can step down for a specific project if there is a conflict of interest. 

Mr. Zwicker stated that it would be good to have guidelines of what can be done, for a quality board. Ms. McBride stated that the State already has guidelines. Ms. Knowles stated that we need design guidelines with architectural background. Mr. Duffy asked if the Historic Preservation Committee should be able to make decisions or if the Planning Board should make the ultimate decisions? 

Councilman Piazza stated that he could see something like a Starbucks in our downtown area.
Mr. Zwicker suggested the town sell the buildings for like a dollar and set up the guidelines and that way people know coming in what they have to do. He suggests we set the bar high and get the best people. Mayor Ellis agreed with Mr. Zwicker, it’s about the people. 
Ms. McBride feels that the new commission should be statutory and Mayor Ellis agreed, because it’ll make the commission more desirable for applicants to comply. 
Mr. Zwicker stated that the back yard view should also be considered (like the riverside), because it might eventually be visible. Mr. Vangeli asked if it were possible to zero in on specific structures and have higher standards. Mayor Ellis stated that it would be up to the commission. Mr. Schrek stated that there are already guidelines and they would have to be followed. Ms. Knowles stated that they are already on the list and would have to abide by the standards and could potentially add higher standards to certain properties. 
Bill Timmons wanted to see the list of properties, because he was curious if his property was on there. 
Ms. Knowles feels that it is important to educate residents, because their property might be a historic site and they are not aware. For instance, putting up signs that say, “Historic district” would help educate residents that their property might be a historic property. 
Mr. Duffy asked the Mayor what he recommended to the town attorney for the ordinance to say. Mayor Ellis stated that he used some verbiage from Ms. Knowles report – a resolution to create a commission to safeguard the character of Main Street and the facades that were done in the past and to preserve the historic character of the Main Street, Union Square area (that would be the purpose of the commission for Union Square only). Mayor Ellis stated that he would like to add some recommendations discussed tonight from the board members. 
Ms. Knowles stated that we need to first do an ordinance to establish a Historic Preservation Commission through council first and they would appoint that group. The board then discussed the process and Mr. Schrek stated that since the Highlands is paying for the study, a recommendation needs to come from this board and then go to council. 
Mr. Schrek recommends adding the work done from Canal Street to the end of town, to the resolution (Norton Building). Ms. Knowles feels that the Historic Preservation Commission should oversee the entire town, establishing districts. She also stated that not all houses will be on the list, only historic homes. Mr. Duffy clarified, that it would not be the entire town; the houses would include historic homes in a district on the list. Mr. Rooney recommends adding the old mansions (the private) on Chambers and Bennett Street, if not on the list already. 
Mayor Ellis stated that resolution will be drafted on Monday and in front of council on Tuesday. There will be two readings, so we have time to change what we need. 

Mr. Duffy asked if you’re replacing what you had (for example vinyl windows opposed to wooden windows), will you have to change to the new standards. Mr. Schrek stated that they would go in front of the board of the repairs are over 50 percent and they would decide. 
Mr. Bodogh made a motion to support council’s upcoming resolution for an ordinance to establish a Historic Preservation Commission and Mr. Zwicker seconded. The motion carried.
Mayor Ellis stated that the planning board consists of very intelligent members and was happy to see the planning board plan. He also expressed gratitude that Mr. Schrek introduced Ms. Knowles to our planning board.

Ms. Knowles continued with the Highlands planning presentation; the land use plan elements are a big part of the highlands implementation work, and referred to the revised the draft and stated that work is needed on the rough draft, which she explained to the board.  

Ms. Knowles read the goal statement from the 2004 Master Plan and that it was revised though other plans. She recommends instead of having one overall statement, break the statement into goals and objectives. Ms. Knowles would like to hold a workshop to ask if the town agrees with this goal statement; does it captures everything that is still in our vision, and does it agree with the major themes. 

Mr. Rooney stated that a transportation element needs to be added. Mayor Ellis stated that the cultural resources needs to be added, and Chairman Corcoran stated that tourism needs to be added. 
Ms. Knowles recommends crafting a vision statement and list goals under each theme and objectives; implementing the goals, and indicators on how to measure the goals so we know we’re progressing (is it sustainable?). She would like to plan two meetings, with the public’s help, a Saturday morning workshop, and look at that goal statement, and make changes. Break out into groups with flip charts and have discussions about it. The second meeting would be a recap of first meeting and a draft of what was just heard and works to finalize plan.  She recommends doing another visual preference survey of maybe the commercial areas. 
Councilman Piazza asked if we should take the time to review updates the town’s ROSI list. Ms. Knowles stated yes and it’s in the draft. Mr. Zwicker stated that a whole new Master Plan could be drafted and this could lead to a good blue print. 
Mayor Ellis stated that the plan to have an activity called “Build a Better Block” would fit in quite nicely with Ms. Knowles plan. 
Ms. Knowles stated that we should set up a date for the workshop. She added that we should supply coffee, bagels and doughnuts for the residents. The board discussed a location and a date. Ms. McBride stated that the meeting should be held in a place where residents can walk. 

Ms. Knowles stated that first she would like to have a meeting to design charrette for Union Square, in response to the survey. Mr. Duffy stated that we need to get the workshop in before April because of baseball and Easter. It was decided that Saturday, March 25 from 9am to 12pm.

Ms. Carney suggested that the town orchestrate a marketing campaign through social media and advertise on the town website.
Ms. Carney stated that she uploaded the Master Plan, revisions and other related documents to the town website and asked for the board’s help to design the page. Ms. Knowles stated that it was OK to upload the presentations she prepared from Van Cleef and she would prepare a flyer and a summary of the workshop. 
Mayor Ellis suggested having the workshop the same day as Mayor with the breakfast on Thursday, March 30th at the high school. Ms. Carney recommended handing out flyers at the Mayor’s breakfast to advertise the workshops. 
Chairman Corcoran stated that he brought the application for training for the upcoming class for the new planning board members and is ready for signatures. 
Mr. Duffy asked if the escrow model was complete and Mr. Schrek stated that he will get it to the board. 

Mr. Duffy asked if the decision was made for the potbelly pigs. Chairman Corcoran stated that the potbelly pigs are less of an issue with Phillipsburg. The pigs that were in question were relocated, because they chewed on electrical cords and started a fire. 
Ms. Carney asked if the revised plans for Chase are going to be submitted for next week’s planning board meeting. Mr. Schrek stated that they jumped ahead preparing the paperwork. 

Ms. McBride stated that the storm water training advertisement, for Monday, was handed out and to please sign up. The fee was discussed and they weren’t sure of the guidelines for the fees. 

Councilman Piazza stated that there are two dates coming up for the Highland Trails, March 7th at the Phillipsburg High School Auditorium; the NJ Transportation Planning Authority and the Morris Canal working group will be there. The other meeting is working group on April 21st at 10 am in the Phillipsburg Library community room the Warren Highlands Trail Committee. Mr. Morrisette asked if the meetings are open to the public, Mayor Ellis stated that it is not open to the public. 
Mr. Morrisette stated that he would like to give recognition to Ms. Carney for the marvelous improvements on the website, making the information more useful and helping make it a more transparent government that we’re working towards.

Mr. Duffy motioned to adjourn and Councilman Piazza seconded. The motion carried. 
There being no further business before the Board this evening, the meeting was adjourned at 9:40p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Charee Carney

Recording Secretary
